
MEETING MINUTES
ALBANY CONSERVATION COMMISSION

Wednesday, July 5th, 2023.  6:30 pm
Members present: Cathy Ryan, Cort Hansen, Kevin Tilton, Sean Wadsworth.  Absent and excused: Mike Steward.  Public: Jennifer Perkins & Tim Nolan, Forest Land Improvement. 
Cathy called the meeting to order at 6:36pm.
With 2 scheduled appointments on the agenda Cathy started off with introducing Jennifer Perkins, who was present to provide details about her inquiry to utilize the field area on the Town Forest for the purposes of a future Pow Wow event.  She explained the local history regarding the annual event that historically in recent years was held on the Hussey Field area by First Bridge on River Road in North Conway.  Conway has declined the request to use the field area any longer and the group is looking to alternative sites.  Sean asked about the amount of cars that could be expected and Jennifer suggested between 100-150 cars which would include the vehicles of the staff.  Staff would include 50-75 people.  The public is invited and the number of vehicles could fluctuate depending on public attendance.  Jennifer said that they would supply portable toilets, and would have a safety plan as many of the attendees are elderly.  She emphasized that they are good stewards of the land and would be responsible.  Cort noted that the USVLT had reservations about the impact of any large number of vehicles and that the open space that existed several years back has now been cultivated.  Cort asked Sean if perhaps the USVLT would have any suggestions for the group to use that would have better parking availability.  The Kennett Middle School was discussed as having good parking, but Sean noted that the athletic fields could not be driven on and SAU would probably decline any such request.  Jennifer noted that as an Albany resident she wanted to look into the field area there first.
Tim Nolan of Forest Land Improvement came next to discuss the impact of Spongy Moths (formerly Gypsy Moths) on the oak trees in the Albany Town forest parcel on Bald Hill Road.  He had recently met with a forester from the State of NH, Division of Forest & Land as well as a representative from USVLT to walk the 50+ acre parcel on Bald Hill Road to assess the damage caused by successive years of Spongy Moths on the forest trees there.  It was worse than expected with their evaluation that over 70% of the oak trees are now dead.  Spongy Moths have hit hard other species in the forest including hemlock which may see 100% mortality in this area.  Tim suggests that a salvage timber cut be made to help the forest recover from the damage caused by the moths.  He noted that other town forests are doing the same including Conway, Tin Mountain Conservation Center and the Nature Conservancy in the Green Hills.  He noted that his company was currently doing a 70 acre cut off the West Side Road and harvesting oak that suffered almost a 100% mortality there.  Tim suggested that a salvage cut could conservatively produce $30K or more depending on the market value of timber when it was harvested.  He recommended an approximate 35 acre patch-cut be made to remove dead oak and poor quality beech.  A patch-cut would most aesthetic versus a clear-cut and would leave buffer zones or small stands of trees between cut areas.  He said the good news was there was a good pine cone crop last year and that there was a good possibility that there might be a good take from those seeds.  Other trees that would benefit would be birch and maple trees and perhaps black birch or pine seeds could be use to help speed recovery.  Leaving the trees to stand would result in the forest being taken over by low quality beech which would not be the best succession forest.  He said that although the pulp market prices are low, the oak market is good as long has the harvest doesn’t take too long.  Being a wet summer he thought a fall salvage operation would be best in order to scarify the ground to allow any seeds to take and that the spring has been too wet to work at least one section of the salvage site.  The question of planting seedlings was raised by Sean and Tim said that works but it is much more expensive than seeding.  The property has a couple of rare plant species located there and Tim said he would contact USVLT to determine where in order to avoid any damage or impact on those sites.  It was agreed that this would probably be the best approach to the property there to take advantage of the best prices before the trees lost their value as saw logs and would generate some funds for the Forest Conservation Fund.  Some of these funds could be used to update the Timber Management Plan (TMP) as well.  Tim left saying he would return to the 8/1 August meeting with a proposal and would work with the USVLT to create an addendum to the TMP to cover this salvage plan. Kevin asked who has the authority to sign contracts for this and Cathy said she would have to check on this.

Under new business Cathy asked for approval of the draft minutes from the 6/6/23 meeting.  With no further questions or discussion Kevin made a motion to approve the minutes of the meeting and with a second from Sean the motion was passed 4-0.  

Under old business, Kevin suggested that the boundary maintenance work be done on the boundary adjacent to the planned salvage site to prevent any problems with timber trespass.  He thought it would not take much time and could be done in August with volunteers.

Sean asked for a scanned digital copy of the proposed irrigation line of the Conway School District that had been sent to the Town so he can send it to the USVLT for their records.  Cathy said she can see about getting that done.

With no other business to discuss and with no other public comments, Sean made the motion to adjourn, Kevin seconded the motion and the motion was approved 4-0.  The meeting was adjourned at 7:37 pm.

The next meeting will be Tuesday, August 1st, 2023 at 6:30pm.  
Cort Hansen, Conservation Commission Secretary.
